Regular Session




              May 17, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, May 17, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately   people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg    M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the April 19, 2021 regular session as presented to council. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
Clerk- We received the Mayor’s Court Report for April 2021 showing a total of $2,636.00, the Income Tax Comparison 20/21 through April 30, 2021 and the Reconciliation of Bank Statements for Month ended April 30, 2021. That is all.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Before we move on, I would like to respectfully request someone make a motion to suspend the regular order of business so that council may convene with the Hubbard Township Trustees into our annual joint session to set the millage for the Hubbard Union Cemetery.

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda to suspend the regular order of business to convene into a joint session with the Township Trustees. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
 JOINT SESSION

Mr. Williams- Okay, excuse me. I knew I forgot to do something. Alright, so now we are in our joint session. I would like to welcome our Township Trustees. Thank you for coming. If there are no objections, I will just kind of run the deal. Are we okay with that? We are all here this evening so that we may set the millage for the Hubbard Union Cemetery. If someone would make that motion to set that millage.
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda to set the millage at Hubbard Union Cemetery at .2 of a mill. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. Hanley and Jacobs voted in favor.

Mr. Williams- Okay, now that we got that done before we convene out of this, I guess I want to do my yearly spiel. I want to thank you guys again because I don’t know if cities and townships work like we do or not. Maybe, we are setting an example. We have done so much around here from the JEDD, the way our police departments work together, the fire district. I can’t thank you guys enough. I know we have worked hard to keep this relationship. Well, it is really not that hard because we work together very well. I know it is going to continue. I don’t know if anyone has anything. Do we have anything else we want to discuss well we are together here besides maybe landfill; I don’t know?
Mr. Hanley- Mr. President, please excuse Trustee Hernandez with the recent passing of his dad. He is in Florida dealing with property issues. We have always for a long, long time enjoyed a relationship with the city. You guys have always been there for us, and we are hoping to be there for you. This is one community and has been for a long time. We really appreciate everyone’s efforts. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you. Alright, I guess I would look for a motion for council to go back to its regular order of business.
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JOINT SESSION

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda for council to go back to its regular order of business. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. Hanley and Jacobs voted in favor.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – Yes Mr. President, today is the final day of the extended individual income tax filing deadline. In reviewing the city’s income tax comparison chart, the month of April 2021 was in fact a very productive month as far as tax returns from both individuals and businesses. My takeaway from this is that tax year 2021 appears to be rebounding from the pandemic economic uncertainty of 2020. For example, last year the highest month for business tax returns was April which brought in $34,566. Yes, this was the highest month for the year in that category. In contrast, business returns in April of this year was $153,000. Individual returns posted an upswing in April as well. Looking at the big picture, three out of four months January, February. March and April are higher this year than last year with a year-end total at the end of April of 2021 closing on a promising note at $988,220. According to the comparison chart, year to date we are at +17%. However, the Mayor did remind me tonight that the benchmark is year 2019 which at the end of April 2019 the year-to-date total was $1.1 million. We have a little bit to make up, but we are on the right track. That is all I have Mr. President. 
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele –The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers Thursday, May 20, 2021, at 6:00 pm. The Park received the 2021 mower exchange from Ag-Pro. Hubbard Rebounders Basketball Tournament will be staged at Jones Field June 19th and June 26th. This is an event for boys’ and girls’ grades 4th through 12th. Contact Nicole Murphy at (330) 984-2470 to register. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- I have no report Mr. President thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you. 
Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President.
Utilities- Mr. Kerr- No report this time Mr. President
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, the street department has been maintaining Maple Grove Cemetery. They have been maintaining storm sewers and had to repair three. They started the tractor trimming, cutting grass in the culverts and along guard rails with that Micro Mower. The 2021 Resurfacing Program is ready for bids. I will be asking for legislation tonight. The street committee will meet right before our next council meeting on June 7th to discuss the 2022 street resurfacing program. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- Thank you

Safety- Mr. Hallapy- Yes Mr. President, the police department recently promoted auxiliary officer Matthew Sowers to full time police officer. That is all I have thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg – For the month of April, the cemetery had three cremations, five burials, ten lot sales, and seventeen foundations which was a very good month for the Hubbard Union Cemetery. It was a nice boost to the bank account. The 
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REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
new truck that we had ordered should be delivered sometime this week. We are waiting on that. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President, we had thirty-seven fire calls this month. They are looking at a resolution at the department with Attorney Comstock to change the hazmat billing as we know it. It is outdated and antiquated, and we want to be up so that we get quicker turn around so we can do a lot of hazmat spills or calls on the freeway. It was the Attorney Mr. Comstock is going to be looking at that too a uniform resolution for them under Article 10. We had new floors going to be put in. I gave all the council people a PowerPoint synopsis because of the amount of pixels on there, I was not able to put that on your computers. These are just pictures of the things just so you know when we ask this is what we did, this is what we did. I want to thank Mayor Kyle and his Administrative Assistant for printing those out just so you can see…like some of this stuff you only see at open house or if you go down there. Here is the stuff on paper. Here are some of the things they have done, the lockers, the bathrooms that they want to remodel. Again, the morale in the department is a lot higher because of these improvements on here because of the building you guys helped pay for and the joint effort between the township and the city. That is all I have thank you. 
Mr. Williams- thank you.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Nick Modarelli- inaudible not at microphone
Mr. Williams-thank you.
SERVICE DIRECTOR
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report this evening Mr. President thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- Not in attendance
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Not in attendance 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. 

Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, I did not mention. I wanted to mention the Street Committee is going to meet at 6:00 prior to the caucus meeting. If any other council member would like to be there or anyone else.

Mr. Williams- okay, thank you anything else?
Mr. Mogg- yes sir, along with the fire report our Marx radios are now in. Marx radios which help us to communicate with everyone throughout the county. They are now programed and are operating. We have the Marx radios in our truck. This will enable us to improve our communications with the local fire departments in the area. If we all go out on a mutual aid call which we do quite a bit with Liberty and Brookfield. Those are in and up and running.

Mr. Williams- Did you keep the old radios in the trucks?

Mr. Mogg- We did sir. We do have them yes.

Mr. Williams- that way you can talk to police.

Mr. Mogg-yes
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REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
Mr. Williams- very good. Mayor

Mayor- Yes, one thing I just wanted to make mention of with park & rec. Mr. Palestro and myself have taken it upon ourselves to field any of the complaints that come in and try and help Park & Rec and be able to open lines of communication with the committee as well about any of the maintenance issues down at the park so on and so forth. I just want council to know that we are taking a very aggressive approach to make sure that the maintenance and upkeep happens. Everybody enjoys our parks, we want to make sure they look good. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Bonnie, you mentioned that they got the new mower?

Ms. Viele- yes

Mr. Williams- When did they get that?

Ms. Viele- About a week ago, Tuesday. It was on like back order. They weren’t getting inventory in. The company changed hands but we did get it.

Mr. Williams- Do we have weed wackers too?

Ms. Viele- We have numerous weed wackers, yes.

Mr. Williams- Don’t look like anyone is using them.

Ms. Viele- that is something we will take up on…we have a meeting on Thursday. We will be discussing that. Yes, the equipment is there. Top grade equipment.
Mr. Williams- I kind of figured, I just didn’t know if there was some type of problem or if the people didn’t start yet that are taking care of the grass and that.

Ms. Viele- The employee has been employed for the last couple well how many weeks.
Unknown- first week of April

Ms. Viele- First week of April, yes.

Mr. Williams- Okay. I was just wondering because I never saw it look quite like that before so…Okay thank you. Anyone else?
There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. Thank you, Council.  A couple things on requesting tonight. As mentioned last meeting which would be the end of April, we are continuing and hopefully going to enter into an agreement with the CHIP Grant once again with Niles, Girard and now Cortland City. So, the pool of money will grow to help the residents that meet the requirements for home improvements and renovations. Also, the Park & Recreation group has done a great job with the Nature Works Application. It has always been a thought process of improving our parks. It has really taken off this cycle and the previous cycle. Paving was done at Mattinat. Paving will be done again at Waugh. This time the application request will be for Waugh to then have a new playground at both parks. One thing that I want to see in the future is some form of handicap accessible equipment at one of the parks. That will just be a goal that we will work towards. It is a real positive thing. I drove by both parks today and saw kids playing at both. Hopefully, get some sports events and maybe even a soccer group down at Waugh and actively playing. It is really nice to see that everybody is enjoying our parks that are funded by the taxpayers and to make sure they look best as they can. I also want to announce that the city and township received an Electronic Recycling Grant through the You Gotta Go Green from the Trumbull Solid Waste District. We received an electronics recycling grant that we will be doing on June 19 here at the city 
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MAYOR’S REPORT
building, where we just completed a tire recycling event at the township facility. Where township trustees and myself and volunteers from the school were able to collect quite a few tires; junk tires, scrap tires from residents in both the city and township. It is a very successful thing. This year we are adding a little something onto it as we continue to work with the grant process with the Geauga Trumbull County Solid Waste District. Grandview Avenue hopefully, will be completed this Saturday. This week there will be milling and paving and hopefully be able to be opened on Saturday and we are ahead of schedule. I couldn’t thank Mr. Palestro, all the different city workers that had helped with the plan with this Rudzik Excavating. MS Consultants really did a nice job with it, and we are ahead of schedule. I know the residents have had quite a big detour and I thank them for their cooperation. Also, down at Tylee Park, we have made some improvements and are continuing to make some improvements down there in getting ready for the summer events. The farmers market hopefully continuing into the fall and winter with Santa house and some other great events for our community. Memorial Day will be coming up. As mentioned before, there are sheets over here for everybody and was all passed out. We have three items scheduled for Memorial Day. There is the flag retirement ceremony that will be handled by the V.F. W and our local boy Scouts. That will be at Harding Park Bandstand on Friday the 28th at or around 8 pm dusk. Our Veteran’s Bridge Dedication, this is for Hubbard’s Veteran’s Bridge that will take place Saturday May 29th. Right on Myron Street, right at the bridge at 1 pm. I attended the public hearing at the County Commissioners Office asking for their support in passing their journal entry in support of Hubbard Veteran’s Bridge. They will have their final reading on Wednesday and hopefully that passes and just continues on. One interesting fact, Trumbull County has more bridges named after veterans or veterans’ groups than any other county in the state. It is something that everyone is extremely proud of and now we here in the city are part of that. Lastly, the Memorial Day Procession: lineup will begin at 9:30 on Princeton Avenue like normal, like it has been done in years past then the procession will start and over at 10 am to Hubbard Union Cemetery and once done there process down to the War Memorial for our conclusion at the War Memorial. If anyone is able to attend, we greatly encourage that and also, we will have a video presentation as well for anyone who can’t make it. Lastly, I want to thank our police department and the Eagle Joint Fire District. Saturday afternoon, I received an ask from the Mayors of Campbell and Struthers about sending a crew down for a person who has some health concerns. It was pretty impressive. Both the police and the fire joined over a dozen other local departments down in Campbell. They were able to go and meet this young man. It was nice so I thank them for that. That is all. 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

There were no more questions or comments on the report. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
Mr. Williams- Mayor, the street sweeping is done, correct?
Mayor- correct

Mr. Williams- When did that finish? A week or two ago?

Mayor- I would say yes

Mayor-Yes, we do

Mr. Williams- How do I say this nicely, if there was a street you were going to skip which one would you not skip?

Mayor- did they?

Mr. Williams- maybe like Bella Vista and Forest Hill

Mayor- Did Mr. Palestro know that?

Mr. Williams- no
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UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
Mayor- okay

Mr. Williams- No, I just realized it because I just kept watching and over the weekend, I thought they got to be done by now.
Mayor- There were more phone calls this year about issues and Mr. Palestro and I are reviewing 

Mr. Williams- It was pretty bad this year. I know the streets that they swept I don’t know if they needed brushes or what the deal was, but you would go down the street and there would be a row of rocks.
Mayor- still there

Mr. Williams- like 5 feet out. You know Forest Hill; the curb is kind of clear because the water washed it away, but the road is full. Bella Vista on the dead end and in front of my house is covered. Right Marianne?

Marianne- it is bad.
Mr. Williams- the whole road. Oak Knoll don’t look like it was touched to me. Maybe they just forgot that that was

Mayor –was in the city

Mr. Williams- I don’t know but they never came up and swept on that road. Those two, those three roads. Glenwood is probably the same way

Mayor-same way

Mr. Williams- where was I at the other day…I think it was Elmwood and Water didn’t look because I took a ride up that way and that didn’t look to good either. I will take a ride around again and if I see anything I will let you know.

Mayor- Yea, I am letting him know right now. We can set a meeting up as a follow up.

Mr. Crowe- Mr. President that shows you how much we miss Dan Livingston. 

Mr. Williams-yep

Mr. Crowe- He made it very clear to call him, for weeks he would say call me at my office if you see a street is not done. I know Mr. Palestro got a lot of irons in the fire. I didn’t know which way to direct people on that without the Service Director Dan.

Mr. Williams- I mean at this point, the mayor is the service director. Him and Eddie are handling everything so

Mr. Crowe-right

Mr. Williams- I guess send it to the mayor’s office. Debbi will get it to where it got to go.
Mayor-right, exactly
Mr. Williams- anybody else have any streets?

Mr. Mogg- I can’t say that I ever saw the street sweepers to be honest with you.
Mr. Williams- I saw it a couple of times in the morning when I was on my way to work or coming into town, but I never saw actually saw sweeping. I knew you and Ryan would know because you walk down that street every day. I was cutting the grass the other day and I was like …and after that rain it got worse at the bottom of Forest Hill. Okay, well that is all I have so if no one else has anything thing under unfinished or old business, we will move on to 
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MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- Mr. Mogg
Mr. Mogg- Yes sir under miscellaneous business, first off, I would like to ask for councils support to help me to thank the Shop Small Hubbard Committee for their dedication and the work that they did at this month’s Shop Small Hubbard’s Event. I firsthand saw and it was outstanding. The crowd was amazing. Everybody’s enthusiasm was fantastic, and I would just like to have council’s support in this.
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda to show our support for the Shop Small Committee for their wonderful work with the Shop Small Event that they put on. Any questions or comments?
Mr. Zambrini- Yes Mr. President, I was there as well, and I think it was awesome. That is all I can say. It was great.
Mr. Williams- very good! Anyone else?

Mr. Crowe- that is the biggest one I have seen.
There were no more questions or comments. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda to suspend the regular order of business for a presentation to the Small Shop Hubbard Committee. There were no questions or comments. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

SHOP SMALL HUBBARD COMMITTEE PRESENTATION
Mr. Williams- If I could have a motion to go back to the regular order of business.

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda to convene back to the regular order of business. 
Mayor- Mr. President

Mr. Williams- Yes, I am sorry.
Mayor- I just wanted to reiterate during COVID the idea of the Route 7 corridor where working with the Trumbull County Tourism Bureau got stalled. Thankfully, it is ramping back up again with Hubbard, Brookfield, Kinsman all the way up Route 7. Let’s hope that the enthusiasm that people saw when they attended our events here carry through and be able to get something created for small businesses. That is all thank you.

There were no more questions or comments. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Before we move on, I would just like to thank the committee. I guess I am at that point in my life where I am the old man in town now or one of the older folks. It makes you feel good to see your community going back. It is nice to see people in the square and downtown. I can’t thank you enough for utilizing that park. You know we did that park years ago and for the longest time it was always a beautiful place, but I guess we never knew what to do with it. You guys figured it out. I can’t thank you enough. I just hope that what you are doing continues and can grow. So, thank you. 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone wishing to address City Council on any of our three agenda items this evening when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. Is there anyone who wishes to address council this evening? 
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NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation authorizing the Board of Control to advertise for bids for the 2021 Street Resurfacing Program. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation authorizing the Mayor of the City of Hubbard to enter into the 2021 CHIP Partnership with the cities of Niles, Girard, and Cortland for the FY 2021 Community Housing Impact and Preservation Program Funds (CHIP) with the Ohio Development Services Agency, Office of Community Development, and declaring an emergency due to time constraints. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 9-21 Third Reading

AMENDING ORDINANCE 17-20 ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE AUDITOR OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO JANUARY 1, 2025- DECEMBER 31, 2025 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 9-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
Ordinance 10-21 First Reading

ADOPTING AN ALTERNATIVE TAX BUDGET FOR THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO FOR THE FISCAL YEAR COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2022, AND SUBMITTING COPIES OF SAME TO THE TRUMBULL COUNTY BUDGET COMMISSION

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 10-21 it will flow to a second reading.
Resolution 3-21 First Reading

AUTHORIZING MS CONSULTANTS ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD TO FILE THE NATUREWORKS APPLICATION WITH THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES

Mr. Viele- Mr. President does that have to skip second and third reading or it is a resolution? Or can it be passed as read?

Mr. Williams- No a resolution, I believe has to go three readings also. It is just the same.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to suspend the second and third readings of Resolution 3-21. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini that Resolution 3-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step forward to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. 
Mr. Williams- since there is no one, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.
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ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

